
To Members of the Oregon Senate Judiciary Committee: SB 1003    March 3, 2025 

I am Dr. Kenneth R. Stevens, Jr., MD. I have practiced medicine in Oregon since 1967. I 
specialized in Radiation Oncology in treating thousands of Oregonians with cancer for 52 
years (1967 to 2019). I was on the OHSU faculty from 1972 to 2019; Chair of the 
Department of Radiation Oncology at OHSU from 1989 to 2004. I am now 85 years old.            
I have been around long enough to be taken seriously. 

I urge the Senate committee members to vote no on SB 1003. 

In 1994, the voters of Oregon voted 51% in favor and 49% opposed to Measure 13                  
(it was a close vote), which became Oregon’s Assisted Suicide law. During that campaign, 
voters were promised that there were safeguards/protections in the Measure 13 Act.  

SB 1003’s language removes some of those safeguards. I ask committee members: If the 
language of SB 1003 had been in the language of the original Measure 13, would 
Oregonians have voted in favor of it? I don’t think they would have voted for it. 

Regarding Section 2, Public disclosure regarding policy for Oregon DWD Act. 

A few years ago, a nurse told me that a few years prior, she was informed by an admitting 
doctor in a Portland hospital; that he wanted her to “warp his patient out of this world” 
before morning! She didn’t follow that order; she cared for the patient and did not “warp 
him out of this world.” 

If the language of SB 1003 is implemented, I suggest the following signs /notifications: 

For a health care facility permitting assisted suicide: “We will “warp” you out of this world.” 

For a health care facility not permitting assisted suicide: “You are safe here, we will not 
“warp” you out of this world.” 

Regarding Section 3, Permitting physician assistants & nurse practitioners to do it 

I have written and published articles regarding “Terminal Illness” (see following pages) and 
described patients who were considered to be “terminal”; but were not terminal. This was 
a result of physician error in understanding the patient’s medical condition. 

Permitting physician assistants and nurse practitioners to be the “provider” will result in 
more errors in medical diagnosis and more mistakes in determining if a person is terminal. 

Voting in favor of SB 1003 will result in unnecessary deaths. 

Regarding Section 13, Decreasing the waiting period time 

The original assisted suicide law required a waiting period of 15 days. This duration of time 
was chosen to permit the patient to seriously consider what was being proposed: death by 
drugs. This was to protect the patient from making a hasty decision that would kill them. 

Reducing the waiting period to 48 hours removes that protection that was promised in the 
original Measure 13 and the original assisted suicide law. Patients will lose that protection. 





 


